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PROPOSED MULTIPURPOSE STADIUM 
Grievance 

MR J.N. HYDE (Perth) [9.27 am]:  My grievance is to the Minister for Housing and Works.  I refer to the new 
building that the government is planning for my electorate; that is, the new multipurpose stadium above the 
freeway end of the Northbridge tunnel.  It is time that Western Australia had a vision for infrastructure.  We 
should be aiming towards the 2020 Olympics being held in Perth and acknowledging the work that the Gallop 
government and others are doing with the Perry Lakes Stadium, the rowing course at Armadale and the 
revitalisation of Leederville and Perth Ovals.  We are reaching a point where we will have the infrastructure that 
will enable Perth to compete with the rest of the world.  If we coupled the physical construction of infrastructure 
with the aim of holding the 2020 Olympics, we would encourage the whole state to accept our vision for 
infrastructure.   

It is important that local people are consulted about the proposed multipurpose stadium to be sited at the freeway 
end of the Northbridge tunnel and that it is not simply a decision of members of cabinet, including the Treasurer.   

Several members interjected.   

Mr J.N. HYDE:  Many of the members opposite who are in this house are new members, and they may not 
realise that five years ago there was a Liberal government in the state.  It did not listen to its government 
members and went ahead and built the belltower without consulting local people.  We want to make sure that the 
Gallop government does not construct belltowers in my electorate by not consulting with local people.  When 
members get into cabinet and have offices on the 26th floor of a building in St Georges Terrace, they look down 
on my electorate; they look down on all the buildings and building sites.  What did members of the Court cabinet 
come up with?  They came up with unthought-through ideas which look great from the 26th floor of a building on 
St Georges Terrace but which are absolutely useless to residents, such as me, who live, eat, work and ride their 
bikes in the Perth electorate.  Last night when I cycled home in the dark after Parliament had adjourned - I had 
my lights on; they were blinking red at the back and fuming steam at the top - I rode past the site of the proposed 
multipurpose stadium.  As I did, I thought, “Hello; don’t let cabinet stuff this up like the Court government 
stuffed things up.  Don’t let this cabinet think that it can have a ‘durian’ building, such as in Singapore, or a 
Sydney Opera House.”  In other words, those making the decisions should not do so when they are looking down 
on the electorate of Perth; they should not think about this issue from a 26th floor perspective.  We must ensure 
that the new multipurpose stadium is designed for not only people outside the electorate, but also the local 
residents who live in the electorate 24 hours a day.  Designing a building that meets the needs of a local 
community is not rocket science.   
A number of older residents live in my electorate.  A number of retired coalminers from Collie and elsewhere 
now live on Wellington Street, which is in my electorate and next door to the proposed site.  I want to make sure 
that this government and cabinet are thinking of not only their view from the 26th floor of a building in St 
Georges Terrace but also the retired coalminers and other seniors living on Wellington Street.  Those people will 
be living opposite the new building 24/7 - all the time.  It may be entertaining to be a part of a 26th floor cabinet 
meeting that approves the design of a building which is a funny tower or which has blue lights that turn on at 
3.00 am.  However, cabinet must consult with the local people.  It must get down to the ground level and talk 
with the local people.  It has to make sure that the design of the multipurpose building takes into account what 
happens during the day.   
This government is sinking the railway line at Northbridge.  It is revitalising that area.  The last thing it wants is 
to stuff things up by building a multipurpose stadium that says, “Get away local people!”  We want a building 
that engages local people and looks great from the ground level.  We want a building around which local people 
feel safe and which they can walk past on their way to local restaurants.  We do not want another awful dome 
like the one at Burswood, which the majority of Western Australians merely pass on their way to lose money at 
the casino; we want a building that people like, love and admire.  We must ensure that we build a stadium of 
which the state is proud, which adds to infrastructure and which works locally.   

It still stuns me that with all our infrastructure spending, Perth does not have a building with gold leaf motif.  
The most stunning building in the world is the Petronas Towers in Kuala Lumpur.  It has been built from 
stainless steel in the form of a mosque, and makes good use of lighting.  It harks back to the very being of the 
Malay people.  Gold has been very important to this state.  We need a visionary building that uses some form of 
gold leaf or hints at gold in an artistic way.  The new multipurpose stadium must not only be a venue for tennis 
matches and concerts but also have beauty and attract people and make them feel safe.  Such a building should 
also celebrate Western Australia, and say that Western Australia is a place worth visiting.   
We must couple that vision with something such as the 2020 Olympics.  We must design a streetscape and 
building that not only make people want to live, work and walk in the area but also make others want to come 
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down from the 24th, 25th and 26th floor and be among the people.  Western Australia’s attributes must be used.  
Importantly, if we want people to live in the inner city, we must think of them when constructing new buildings 
in the area.   
MR F.M. LOGAN (Cockburn - Minister for Housing and Works) [9.35 am]:  I thank the member for Perth 
for his grievance and interest in the multipurpose stadium.  On behalf of Western Australians, cabinet has made a 
great decision to take control of the construction of the multipurpose stadium.  I will outline the history of the 
new multipurpose stadium.   
In May 2003, the Premier indicated that his Labor government would work to replace the Burswood Dome and 
the Perth Entertainment Centre, which had closed, with a new multipurpose indoor entertainment centre.  
Immediately the government put in place a process whereby industry was consulted through a committee that 
comprised both government and industry representatives.  The scope of the new multipurpose indoor stadium 
was drafted by that cross-agency and industry-based committee.  The committee considered in great depth what 
was needed from a multipurpose stadium.  The member for Perth referred to the design of the building, and I will 
come back to that in a minute; however, the design is only one aspect of a multipurpose indoor stadium.  
Complaints have been made by promoters of big rock concerts that, for example, the loading dock of some 
venues in Western Australia do not line up with the backs of the trucks that transport vast amounts of sound and 
lighting equipment.  Because the two do not marry, the equipment has to be double-handled; it has to be 
unloaded from the truck and then lifted onto the loading dock.  The committee had to take into account simple 
things like that.  The quality of VIP entertainment areas that attract bigger-spending people to concerts and 
exhibitions in existing venues has been criticised.  The lack of ease with which people can move in and out of 
existing venues has also been criticised by promoters.  All those things were taken into account when drafting 
the scope of a new stadium.  We had a blank piece of paper and we had to determine what a new multipurpose 
stadium would look like.  All those things were taken into account and put into the context of what the state 
government wants from a multipurpose indoor stadium.  The brief was crafted in great detail and took into 
account the best technology and internal layout and design of a multipurpose indoor stadium for Perth.   
The next step was to call for expressions of interest, which was done.  Two consortiums submitted expressions 
of interest.  One was led by the Mirvac Fini group and the other was lead by Multiplex.  In May 2003, the 
announcement was made and significant work went into the scope of what we wanted.  In 2004, expressions of 
interest and request for proposal documents were drafted.  Expressions of interest went out in 2004 and a request 
for proposals went out in April 2005.  In the request for proposals phase, unfortunately, only one consortium 
came forward, which was the Perth arena consortium led by Multiplex.  Mirvac Fini indicated at that stage that it 
was dropping out.  When the request for proposals closed in June this year, it was announced that the Multiplex 
consortium had put forward three proposals: one near the State Tennis Centre, one for the car park on the 
western side of the Northbridge link area next to the freeway and the final one was the refurbishment of the 
Entertainment Centre.   

The problem with all three proposals from the Perth arena consortium was that none complied with the request 
for proposals.  That is okay, because we said that we would accept non-complying proposals.  The key point of 
that non-compliance is that although the government had put up a $50 million incentive package to attract 
private sector involvement in building, owning and operating a multipurpose stadium, the response in the request 
for proposals was to shift the entire risk back onto the government.  The consortium said that it would build, own 
and operate the building, but that the government could pay for it.  It did not want to take any risk but the 
government could take 100 per cent of the risk.  As I said, we indicated that we would accept non-compliant 
bids, but that was way, way from what we were asking the private sector to provide, which was a public-private 
partnership, in which the private sector would take 100 per cent of the risk of building, owning and operating the 
building and we would provide a $50 million incentive.   

So that is what happened.  The reason we will now take the project on in-house is that when the consortium said 
that it would build, own and operate the building as long as the government paid for everything, we as a 
government decided that we might as well build it ourselves.  That is the decision that has been made by cabinet; 
we will build it ourselves.  Our preferred site, as I indicated, is the car park next to the freeway on the western 
side of the Northbridge link site.  The design of the building will be decided in a design competition, which was 
notified yesterday in the newspapers.  The competition will close at the end of October, architects will be 
appointed on 4 November and detailed work will then be undertaken.  I assure the member for Perth that as a 
result of the architectural competition, we will have a fabulous design for a building that people from Perth will 
love. 
 


